Are We Reading the Right Approach?

By Lt. Tyler Gleason, S-3
I know it sounds cliché to start this article with “So there I was.” but in this case it is definitely appropriate. So there I was, sitting in the squadron ready room on a Monday morning. Monday’s are reserved as a training day so there were no flights scheduled. The air was crisp, and the sun shining as it does 90 percent of the time in San Diego. The marine layer lingered over the coastline, threatening to block the autumn sun. It was a great day to be an FRS instructor in America’s Finest City, but little did I know this was shaping up to be a very different Monday.

The telephone rang and the CDO picked it up with impressive fervor. A small delay, a few head nods and finally the question: “Does anyone want to fly to Idaho?” I looked around to find that the only pilot in the ready room was I, so I quickly deduced that the CDOs only option sat directly in front of him. I agreed and tried to get as much information from him as possible. The mission involved flying to Boise with a jet filled with parts and tools to rescue another aircraft and her aircrew that were stranded after a weekend in the beautiful mountains of Idaho. A faulty APU (auxiliary power unit) left the jet grounded and the aircrew hunting for options. The plan at home base was to call in our only TFO, load up an aircraft with the appropriate cargo and head north to hopefully repair the ailing APU. Sounds simple enough, right?  I quickly went to work filing a flight plan, getting weather, making sure the navbag was filled with updated publications and calling home to tell the wife not to expect me for dinner. But wait? I am only one man and our aircraft requires a crew of two to operate it. Who is going to fly in my right seat? I scoured the squadron spaces to find an NFO but, alas, it was Monday and all was quiet on the Western front. Phone calls ensued and by early afternoon we had our crew, with the TFO on his way. This is where it gets interesting. I asked the SDO to pull up the ADDS (aviation digital data service) website to get a good look at the radar picture and saw something I have not yet seen in this region of the U.S. We had some weather to contend with, the most severe hovering around…you guessed in Boise, Idaho. It was early November and snow had begun to fall near the mountains outside of Los Angeles. The freezing level was 10,000 feet with some cells that would hover pretty close to our intended route of flight. The temperature in “potato land” was a bone-chilling 38 degrees. 

However, circumventing the weather to the northeast would not be an issue. The huge cell just to the northwest of the Boise Air Terminal instantly got my attention and I started to doubt whether or not we would be able to get into the airfield. Hoping our weather brief was complete; I logged on to the Navy Flight Weather Briefer and printed a copy of my Dash-1. Nothing surprised me as the information mirrored what I had seen on the radar picture. I scanned for the forecasted weather in Boise and found that we expected to have weather minimums so getting into the airfield didn’t appear to be an issue. Our divert to the east was VFR so I had a warm and fuzzy that if issues arose, we had a place to land the jet. It was time to get moving.

I gathered my things and made my way to maintenance control. When I arrived I was told that the TFO would be ready to go by 1430. I glanced down at my watch, 45 minutes from now, and by the way, the jet was not fueled so we had to stop by the fuel pits before we departed. Mistake No. 1: I had a self-imposed drop dead time of 1400 and we were going to have to slide to the right. I did some quick math and knew that we would be arriving after dark. That and the fact we had questionable weather, a foreign airfield and mountainous terrain gave me some doubts right off the bat. I read the ADB, signed for the aircraft and waited for the TFO to arrive. As told, he made it to the squadron at 1430. We suited up, grabbed our things and made our way to the jet. Preflight, start-up and taxi went without delay and we taxied to the fuel pits to top-off. Once complete we called for taxi and tower immediately cleared for takeoff. Misty 41 departed at 1515, a mere hour and fifteen minutes later than planned.

Our departure and climb out were uneventful as we made our way to the J-5, which took us to LAX . It wasn’t long before the mighty “Hoov” would throw us our first curve ball. Passing 5,000 feet we checked our cabin pressure as we are used to doing and we noticed that the cabin pressure gauge was in synch with our barometric altimeter. You guessed it, we had no cabin pressurization. As we slowly climbed past 9,000 feet, I instructed the crew to don their oxygen masks in the event that we passed 10,000 feet without correcting the issue. We initiated some boldface procedures and were relieved to see the cabin begin to re-pressurize. Problem solved. We decided to keep a close eye on the gauge and continue pressing on to Idaho. Fortunately, we never had another problem with the cabin pressure because that was one less thing we needed on our plate. 

As we rounded the corner at LAX and started to press to the Northeast toward Reno and on to Boise, we looked off in the distance and saw our first cloud build-up. To our relief there were some holes in the weather that we were confident we could navigate around. As we penetrated our first cloud, I suggested that we start some preemptive anti-icing to get ahead of any ice that may want to form on our leading edges. The pitch…and the second curve ball. We immediately got a de-ice fail light and my COTAC and I looked at each other in amazement. So now we know that zone 1 of 8 of our de-icing system is bad, but how many other zones are failing? Turns out zone 1, 3 and 4 were failing which happens to be pretty much the whole left wing. A simple flight to Idaho now seemed like a bad idea but we felt we had a job to do and we intended to do it safely and not press any bad situations. We bobbed and weaved our way around the weather and did not have any major icing issues for the remainder of the flight. Here is where it gets hairy!

Darkness started to surround the aircraft as the sun made its way below the horizon. I began to dim the cockpit lighting and called for the approach checks. The weather was just as forecast:  a large cell looming off to the northwest of the field and, with the westerly winds, slowly made its way over the airport. We completed the approach checks and I pulled out my high plate to review the approach. ATIS information revealed that they were landing to the west; runway 28 and we scanned the approach to familiarize ourselves with the descent profile. Approach gave us a descent and the turbulence we encountered as we descended made flying the aircraft smoothly a bit difficult. I put my approach plate away so I could concentrate on flying this bucking bronco, and never pulled it out again. We were issued a descent to 7000 feet and told to turn left to 330 until we intercepted the final approach course of 280. 
After a slight pause, approach chimed in and said “Misty 41, be advised the last two aircraft that attempted to land went missed approach.” 
How can that be? ATIS told us the weather was above minimums so what seems to be the problem. Just then I looked off to the east and saw a beacon flash. Mountain Home AFB. Our divert was clear as a bell! 
“Misty 41, approach.” 
“Go ahead approach.” 
“Misty 41, be advised we just had a jet break out and land here at the terminal.”  Just a few more minutes and we would be on deck, but not without my heart dropping into the pit of my stomach.

As we flew to intercept the final approach course, my rightseater blurted out a choice expletive and I looked over to see her pounding her Grimes light into her left fist. Her only source of convenient illumination had died and right in the middle of reading me the approach. As she fished for her flashlight, I turned the jet left to a heading of 280 and intercepted the final approach course at 14 miles. Unable to free her flashlight she asks me for my Grimes light, which sits to my left on the canopy rail, tethered to the bulkhead by a spiral cord. After denying the request and demanding that the better option would be to dig out her flashlight, I concluded that getting a light on the approach was more important than the source. Mistake No.  2. I unlatched the Grimes light, handed it to my COTAC and stretched it as far as it would go. We continued reviewing the approach and as we encountered our first descent point I retarded the throttles, set the VSI and slowed the aircraft. The next few moments were honestly a blur to me but this is how I remember it. I set my radar altimeter bug to 2,500 feet and planned to walk it down as our altitude decreased. 
As the jet slowly decelerated past 200 knots I was preparing to dirty up the aircraft when we heard, “Misty 41, I am getting a low altitude warning, what are you indicating?” 
I immediately glanced down at my radalt and saw the needled go from 3,000 feet to 400 feet, instantly. I jam accelerated the throttles and pulled the aircraft to 20 degrees nose up and waited. 
“We are passing 5,100 feet”, said my COTAC, confused by the controller’s inquiry. 
With tension in his voice the controller replied, “The minimum altitude in your sector is 6,400 feet!” 
That can’t be right! Where did I go wrong?  How could we be almost 1,500 feet lower than we should be? 
Realizing that we were not going to be a statistic, I got the jet back on the proper altitude and said to my COTAC, “Are you reading the right approach?” 
A long pause followed as she focused on the approach plate. “No, I was reading the approach for runway 10.” 
Now for a simple geography lesson. To the east of Boise there is mountainous terrain along the final approach course to runway 28. Approaching the airfield from the west, it’s as flat as a pancake. We flew the descent profile for the opposite runway. I flew the rest of the approach as published, reached the MDA, broke out and touched down without incident. The taxi to the FBO was long and silent as we reflected on what had just occurred. Upon shutting down the aircraft, I climbed out and let out a sigh of relief and stated to the crew, “I think we are done flying for the evening.” Our original plan was to drop off the TFO and the cargo, top off and return to San Diego. However, rapidly degrading weather, questionable systems and the fact that we almost became a part of the Idaho landscape made the decision to change our plans very easy. There were no objections.

I learned many lessons that evening, the most important being that my 1,200 hours in the aircraft did not mean that I could let my guard down. There were many things that contributed to the breakdown in our aircraft and I believe if it were not for the approach controller’s quick reaction and advisory call, I may not have been here to tell this story. 

Nothing in this business is routine and even the slightest break in habit pattern could cost you your life. A simple rescue mission to Boise taught me a couple of very important lessons: If you set a timeline, keep it. Always take the conservative approach and trust your instinct. The first one is almost always right. Was there any reason to push a potentially bad situation? Hindsight is always 20/20. Lastly, don’t ever take a “simple” TACAN approach for granted. I can’t count how many I have done over the years but this very well could have been my last. Do your homework before you decide to fly to a foreign airfield surrounded by mountainous terrain in less than optimal weather. You can put money on it that from now on, I will. 

Lt. Gleason flies with VS-41.
